Perpetual Investment Services Europe ICAV

(the "ICAV")

An Irish collective asset management vehicle with variable capital = registered in Ireland and established as an umbrella fund with segregated liability between sub-funds.

JOHAMBRO CAPITAL MANAGEMENT Global Emerging Markets Opportunities Fund

(the "Fund")

SUPPLEMENT TO PROSPECTUS

30 November 2023

This Supplement supersedes the Supplement dated 2 October 2023. The J O Hambro Capital Management Global Emerging Markets Opportunities Fund is a Fund of Perpetual Investment Services Europe ICAV, an Irish collective asset management vehicle with variable capital established pursuant to the UCITS Regulations as an umbrella fund with segregated liability between Funds in which different Funds may be created from time to time. Eleven classes of Shares in the Fund are offered through this Supplement, the Sterling B Shares, the Euro B Shares, the US Dollar B Shares, the Sterling A Shares, the Euro A Shares, the US Dollar A Shares, the Sterling Y Shares, the US Dollar Y Shares, the Sterling Z Shares, the Australian Dollar Z Shares and the Canadian Dollar Z Shares.

A description of Perpetual Investment Services Europe ICAV, its management and administration, fees and expenses, taxation and risk factors is contained in the Prospectus.

This Supplement relates to the J O Hambro Capital Management Global Emerging Markets Opportunities Fund and forms part of the Prospectus. This Supplement must be read in the context of and together with the Prospectus. In particular, investors should read the risk factors set out in the Prospectus. The other current sub-funds of the ICAV are J O Hambro Capital Management Asia ex-Japan Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management Asia ex-Japan Small and Mid-Cap Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management Global Select Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management European Select Values Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management UK Growth Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management Continental European Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management European Concentrated Value Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management UK Dynamic Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management Global Income Builder Fund, J O Hambro Capital Management Global Select Shariah Fund and Regnan (Ire) Global Mobility and Logistics Fund.

In addition, investors should note that the J O Hambro Capital Management European Concentrated Value Fund and J O Hambro Capital Management Global Income Builder Fund are now also closed and an application will soon be made to the Central Bank to have the approval of these sub-funds formally withdrawn.

The information contained in this Supplement should be read in the context of, and together with, the information contained in the Prospectus and distribution of this Supplement is not authorised unless accompanied by or supplied in conjunction with a copy of the Prospectus.

The difference at any one time between the sale and repurchase price of Shares in the Fund means that the investment should be viewed as medium to long term.

Due to the investment policy of the Fund, it is likely to have a high volatility. Investment in the Fund is only suitable for investors who are prepared to accept this level of volatility.

An investment in the Fund should not constitute a substantial proportion of an investment portfolio and may not be appropriate for all investors.

The Directors of the ICAV, whose names appear in the Prospectus, accept responsibility for the information contained in this Supplement. To the best of the knowledge and belief of the Directors (who have taken all reasonable care to ensure that such is the case) the information contained in this Supplement is in accordance with the facts and does not omit anything likely to affect the import of such information.

Unless otherwise stated, all capitalised terms shall have the same meaning herein as in the Prospectus.

Contents

SECTION I: GENERAL Definitions	1
The Fund	3
Investment Objective and Policy Securities Financing Transactions	3 4
Investment and Borrowing Restrictions	4
Dividend Policy	4
Risk Factors Subscriptions	5 7
Redemptions	8
Establishment Expenses	8
SECTION II: STERLING B SHARES	0
Definitions Investment Management Fee	9 10
Performance Fee	10
SECTION III: EURO B SHARES	
Definitions Investment Management Fee	12
Investment Management Fee Performance Fee	13 13
SECTION IV: US DOLLAR B SHARES	
Definitions Investment Management Fee	15 16
Performance Fee	16
SECTION V: STERLING A SHARES	
Definitions Leading to the Company of Figure 1 and Figure 2 and Figur	18
Investment Management Fee	19
SECTION VI: EURO A SHARES	20
Definitions Investment Management Fee	20 21
SECTION VII: US DOLLAR A SHARES	
Definitions Definitions	22
Investment Management Fee	23
SECTION VIII: STERLING Y SHARES Definitions	24
Investment Management Fee	25
Performance Fee	25
SECTION IX: US DOLLAR Y SHARES	
Definitions Investment Management Fee	27 28
Performance Fee	28
SECTION X: STERLING Z SHARES	
Definitions Investment Management Fee	30 31
Performance Fee	31
SECTION XI: AUSTRALIAN DOLLAR Z SHARES	
Definitions Investment Management Fee	32 33
Investment Management Fee Performance Fee	33
	_

SECTION XII: CANADIAN DOLLAR Z SHARES

Contents

Definitions	34
Investment Management Fee	35
Performance Fee	35
APPENDIX	
Performance Fee worked example	36

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Emerging Market"

"Fund"

"Index"

"Prospectus"

"Recognised Market"

means any country or market listed in paragraph (b) of the definition of "Recognised Markets" and any other country or market determined by the Directors in their absolute discretion, to be an emerging market as classified by at least one supranational authority. For the time being such supra-national authorities are the World Bank, the International Monetary Fund and the OECD

means the J O Hambro Capital Management Global Emerging Markets Opportunities Fund comprising 11 classes of Shares, the Sterling B Shares, the Euro B Shares, the US Dollar B Shares, the Sterling A Shares, the Euro A Shares, the US Dollar A Shares, the Sterling Y Shares, the US Dollar Y Shares, the Sterling Z Shares, the Australian Dollar Z Shares and the Canadian Dollar Z Shares;

means the MSCI Emerging Markets Standard Index, a free float-adjusted market capitalisation weighted index that is designed to measure the equity market performance of emerging markets. The Index is net dividends reinvested;

means the updated prospectus of the ICAV dated 30 November 2023 and all relevant supplements and revisions thereto;

has the meaning assigned to it in the Prospectus together with the following additional exchanges and markets:

- (a) All stock exchanges in the member states of the European Economic Area excluding Iceland and Liechtenstein.
- (b) Any of the following stock exchanges:

Argentina - Bolsa de Comercio de Buenos Aires, Bolsa de Comercio de Cordoba and Bolsa de Comercio de Rosario;

Bangladesh - Dhaka Stock Exchange and Chittagong Stock Exchange;

Botswana - Botswana Stock Exchange;

Brazil – BM&FBovespa S.A. – Bolsa de Valores, Mercadorias e Futuros;

Chile - Santiago Stock Exchange and La Bolsa Electronica de Chile;

China - Shanghai Stock Exchange and Shenzhen Stock Exchange;

Colombia - Bolsa de Valores de Columbia;

Egypt - Egyptian Exchange;

Ghana - Ghana Stock Exchange;

India – Bombay Stock Exchange, Delhi Stock Exchange, Bangalore Stock Exchange Ltd and the National Stock Exchange of India;

Indonesia – Indonesia Stock Exchange;

Israel – Tel Aviv Stock Exchange;

Jordan – Amman Stock Exchange;

Kazakhstan - Kazakhstan Stock Exchange;

Kenya - Nairobi Securities Exchange;

Kuwait - Kuwait Stock Exchange;

Malaysia – Bursa Malaysia;

Mauritius - Stock Exchange of Mauritius;

Mexico - Bolsa Mexicana de Valores (Mexican Stock Exchange);

Morocco - Casablanca Stock Exchange;

Namibia - Namibian Stock Exchange;

Oman – Muscat Securities Market;

Pakistan - Islamabad Stock Exchange; Karachi Stock

Exchange and Lahore Stock Exchange;

Peru - Bolsa de Valores de Lima;

Philippines - Philippine Stock Exchange, Inc.;

Qatar - Qatar Exchange;

Serbia - Belgrade Stock Exchange;

Singapore - Singapore Exchange;

South Africa - Johannesburg Stock Exchange;

South Korea – Korea Exchange (Stock Market) and KOSDAQ

Market;

Sri Lanka - Colombo Stock Exchange;

Taiwan – Taiwan Stock Exchange;

Thailand - Stock Exchange of Thailand;

Tunisia - Bourse de Tunis;

Turkey - Istanbul Stock Exchange;

United Arab Emirates - Dubai Gold and Commodities Exchange DMCC; NASDAQ Dubai; Dubai Mercantile Exchange; Abu Dhabi Securities Exchange; and Dubai Financial Market;

Uruguay - Bolsa de Valores de Montevideo;

Vietnam - Hanoi Stock Exchange; Hanoi Stock Exchange (Unlisted Public Company Trading Platform); and HoChiMinh Stock Exchange;

Zambia - Lusaka Stock Exchange;

means each Business Day, provided that the Directors, in conjunction with the Manager, may determine, in exceptional circumstances, that any Business Day should not be a Redemption Date and provided further that any decision to declare any Business Day not a Redemption Date shall be notified in advance to Shareholders;

means the Sterling B Shares, the Euro B Shares, the US Dollar B Shares, the Sterling A Shares, the Euro A Shares, the US Dollar A Shares, the Sterling Y Shares, the US Dollar Y Shares, the Sterling Z Shares, the Australian Dollar Z Shares and the Canadian Dollar Z Shares;

means each Business Day, provided that the Directors, in conjunction with the Manager, may determine, in exceptional circumstances, that any Business Day should not be a Subscription Date and provided further that any decision to declare any Business Day not a Subscription Date shall be notified in advance to Shareholders;

means this supplement;

means each Business Day, which shall be on the same day as each relevant Dealing Day; and

means 12 noon (Dublin time) on each Valuation Date.

"Redemption Date"

"Shares"

"Subscription Date"

"Supplement"

"Valuation Date"

"Valuation Point"

THE FUND

This Supplement is issued in connection with the offer of the J O Hambro Capital Management Global Emerging Markets Opportunities Fund which has eleven classes of Shares, namely the "Sterling B Shares", the "Euro B Shares", the "US Dollar B Shares", the "Sterling A Shares", the "Euro A Shares", the "US Dollar A Shares", the "Sterling Y Shares", the "US Dollar Y Shares", the "Sterling Z Shares", the "Australian Dollar Z Shares" and the "Canadian Dollar Z Shares". The Directors of the ICAV may create new share classes in the Fund, from time to time, provided that the creation of any such new share class is notified to and cleared in advance with the Central Bank. A separate pool of assets will not be maintained for each share class.

The accounting base currency of the Fund is Sterling.

INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE AND POLICY

The investment objective of the Fund is to achieve long-term capital appreciation through investment, both direct and indirect, in a diversified portfolio of emerging market equity securities.

The investment policy of the Fund is to invest in a portfolio of equity securities of companies either listed or domiciled or exercising the majority of their economic activities in Emerging Markets around the world. The Investment Manager believes that in Emerging Markets, macroeconomic developments (normally at the country level), are key drivers of investment performance. In addition, the Investment Manager believes that the growth opportunity is at the heart of the Emerging Market investment story and that attractive valuations are an important driver of the success of investing in Emerging Markets. As a result, the Fund will use a Growth At Reasonable Price (GARP) investment philosophy, which is a philosophy that combines both growth investing and value investing principles in the construction of a portfolio of securities. In following this philosophy, the Fund will seek to construct a portfolio of securities that has consistent earnings growth above market levels and a valuation at or below market levels.

The Fund will at all times invest more than 50% of its total assets in 'equity securities', within the meaning of the German Investment Tax Act (2018).

The Fund may invest in A-Shares of Chinese companies, listed on the Shanghai or Shenzhen stock exchanges via the Shanghai-Hong Kong Stock Connect or the Shenzhen-Hong Kong Stock Connect (collectively "Stock Connect").

The portfolio construction process will begin with country level analysis, using a five factor framework (Growth, Liquidity, Currency, Management, Valuation) to assess the suitability of investment in each Emerging Market. The strength or weakness of each potential Emerging Market under each of these five factors will be carefully considered by the Investment Manager in assessing the suitability of investment in that Emerging Market. Following this assessment, country weights will be set to reflect the degree of conviction for potential equity market returns in that country. The Investment Manager will buy stocks that are domiciled, listed or exercise the predominant part of their business in those countries. Stocks that will be considered for inclusion in the portfolio will be those with strong growth opportunities that benefit from the identified macroeconomic environment and are attractively valued.

All investments will be listed or traded on Recognised Markets.

The Fund may invest in companies with limited operating histories and trading volumes.

The Fund will primarily invest directly in Emerging Market equity securities, however it may also invest indirectly through investment in exchange traded funds, promissory notes, depositary receipts and warrants. The relevant exchange traded funds may be UCITS or eligible non-UCITS, in accordance with the investment limits set out in the Prospectus in Appendix I. Furthermore, where considered appropriate, the Fund may utilise techniques and instruments such as futures (including index futures for equities and currencies) and options, for efficient portfolio management only and in accordance with the conditions and limits laid down by the Central Bank and as currently set out in the Prospectus in Appendix I. Forward foreign exchange contracts may be used to hedge the currency exposure of the Fund and for the purpose of efficient portfolio management only. It is intended that the use of such forward foreign exchange contracts will reduce the currency risk of the Fund. All such techniques and instruments outlined above may be used for reducing risk, reducing cost or generating additional capital for the Fund with a level of risk which is consistent with the risk profile of the Fund. The Investment Manager employs a risk management process which enables it to accurately monitor, measure and manage the risks attached to such techniques and instruments, subject to the conditions and limits set out in the Central Bank UCITS Regulations and within any further limits laid down by the Central Bank from time to time, details of which have been provided to the Central Bank. The risk management

process provides for the use of the commitment approach by the Investment Manager to calculate the risk exposure of the Fund, as a result of the Fund's use of these derivative instruments. The Investment Manager will not utilise any techniques or instruments which have not been included in the risk management process until such time as a revised risk management process has been submitted and cleared by the Central Bank. However the Fund may be leveraged through its use of the techniques and instruments described above. Any such leverage will not exceed 25% of the Fund's NAV.

ESG Approach

Information in relation to the Manager's, and the Investment Manager's, approach to environmental, social or governance ("ESG") factors and the integration of sustainability risks into the investment decision-making processes employed in respect of the Fund, is set out in the Prospectus.

The investments underlying the Fund do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities within the meaning of Regulation (EU) 2020/852 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 18 June 2020 on the establishment of a framework to facilitate sustainable investment, and amending Regulation (EU) 2019/2088.

An investment in a fund which invests in Emerging Markets should not constitute a substantial proportion of an investment portfolio and may not be appropriate for all investors.

SECURITIES FINANCING TRANSACTIONS ("SFTs")

As set out in the Prospectus, the Fund may enter into SFTs, including securities lending transactions. It is expected that the proportion of the Fund's assets under management that will be subject to SFTs will typically be 20% for securities lending but will not in any event exceed 50%. The assets underlying the SFTs will be equity securities as described above in the Investment Objective and Policy.

STOCK CONNECT

Stock Connect is a cross-boundary investment channel that connects the Shanghai and Shenzen Stock Exchange with the Hong Kong Stock Exchange. The aim of Stock Connect is for foreign investors to achieve stock market access to the People's Republic of China ("PRC") via Hong Kong.

The Shanghai-Hong Kong Stock Connect comprises a Northbound Shanghai Trading Link and a Southbound Hong Kong Trading Link. Under the Northbound Shanghai Trading Link, Hong Kong and overseas investors (including the Fund), through their Hong Kong brokers, sub-custodians and a securities trading service company established by the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong ("SEHK"), may be able to trade eligible China A-Shares listed on the Shanghai Stock Exchange ("SSE Securities") by routing orders to the Shanghai Stock Exchange. Under the Southbound Hong Kong Trading Link under Shanghai-Hong Kong Stock Connect, investors in the PRC will be able to trade certain stocks listed on the SEHK.

The Shenzhen-Hong Kong Stock Connect comprises a Northbound Shenzhen Trading Link and a Southbound Hong Kong Trading Link. Under the Northbound Shenzhen Trading Link, Hong Kong and overseas investors (including the Fund), through their Hong Kong brokers, sub-custodians and a securities trading service company established by SEHK, may be able to trade eligible China A-Shares listed on the Shenzhen Stock Exchange ("SZSE Securities") by routing orders to the Shenzhen Stock Exchange. Under the Southbound Hong Kong Trading Link under Shenzhen-Hong Kong Stock Connect, investors in PRC will be able to trade certain stocks listed on the SEHK.

Safekeeping by the Depositary under UCITS Requirements

In accordance with the UCITS requirements and the conditions imposed by the Central Bank, the Depositary shall provide for the safekeeping of the Fund's assets in the PRC through its global custody network. Such safekeeping requires the Depositary to retain control over the SSE Securities and SZSE Securities at all times.

INVESTMENT AND BORROWING RESTRICTIONS

The Fund is subject to the investment and borrowing restrictions as set out in Appendix I of the Prospectus.

DIVIDEND POLICY

The net amount of all realised and unrealised gains (less unrealised and realised losses) arising on the disposal of investments shall not be distributed but shall form part of the assets of the Fund. Owing to the fact that the expenses of the Fund are in the first instance payable out of income, it is not anticipated that the net income of the Fund or any dividends will be significant.

For the period ended 31 December 2011 onwards, the ICAV no longer needs to qualify as a distributing fund and will not necessarily distribute the net income of the Fund to Shareholders. Instead, the Fund will seek to obtain reporting fund status under the UK's 'new' offshore funds regime and will report all of its reportable income to both HM Revenue and Customs and to Shareholders within six months of the end of the Fund's period of account. Income which is reported by the Fund but which is not distributed will, for the purposes of UK taxation, be deemed to have been distributed to Shareholders. Such Shareholders will be assessed to UK tax in the same way as if the Fund had made an actual distribution.

If the Directors decide to continue to distribute and if sufficient net income after expenses is available in the Fund in any relevant accounting period, the Directors intend to make a single distribution to Shareholders of substantially the whole of the net income of the Fund (in accordance with the requirements for maintaining the Fund's UK distributing fund status). In such an event, the distribution will be paid to Shareholders on the register at the close of business on 31 December, on or before the last Business Day of February.

Unless a Shareholder elects otherwise, any distributions will be applied in the purchase of further Shares (or fractions thereof) as applicable. Cash payments, for Shareholders who elect to receive distributions in cash, will be payable by telegraphic transfer to the account specified by Shareholders on the Subscription Documents. Shareholders that are non AML compliant at the time a distribution is processed will have their cash dividends automatically reinvested.

RISK FACTORS

Investors' attention is drawn to the risk factors set out in the Prospectus.

The following additional risk factors should be noted in respect of the Fund.

Performance Fee

It should be noted that as the total Net Asset Value may differ between Share Classes, separate performance fee calculations will be carried out for separate Share Classes within the Fund. Therefore the different Share Classes may become subject to different amounts of Performance Fee. Further, the Performance Fee is based on net realised and net unrealised gains and losses as at the end of each performance period and, as a result, performance fees may be paid on unrealised gains which may subsequently never be realised.

Emerging Markets Risks

Political Risk

Government involvement in Emerging Market economies may affect the value of investments in certain Emerging Markets and the risk of political instability may be high. Investment by the Fund in Emerging Markets may be adversely affected by requirements for approvals, which may be delayed or denied, restrictions on investment and repatriation of investment proceeds, and changes in government policies, regulation and taxation.

Settlement Risk

There can be no guarantee of the operation or performance of settlement, clearing and registration of transactions in some markets, particularly Emerging Markets. Where organised securities markets and banking and telecommunications systems are underdeveloped, concerns inevitably arise in relation to settlement, clearing and registration of transactions in securities where these are acquired other than as direct investments. Furthermore, due to local postal and banking systems, no guarantee can be given that all entitlements attaching to quoted and over-the counter traded securities acquired by the Fund, including those related to dividends, can be realised.

Liquidity Risk

It is unlikely that stock exchanges in certain of the Emerging Markets will, in the foreseeable future, offer the liquidity available in more developed securities markets. This lack of liquidity and efficiency may mean that from time to time the Investment Manager may experience difficulty in purchasing or selling holdings of securities.

Currency Risk

Investments in the Emerging Markets may be made in a variety of currencies, whereas the Net Asset Value of the Fund at any time will be computed in Euro or sterling. Accordingly, the value of these investments may be affected favourably or unfavourably by currency exchange rates and exchange control regulations, although the Fund may seek to minimise exposure to currency fluctuation to the extent practicable.

Accounting Standards Risk

Companies in Emerging Markets may not be subject to accounting, auditing and financial reporting standards or be subject to the same level of government supervision and regulation as in more developed markets

Custodial Risk

As the Fund may invest in markets where custodial and/or settlement systems are not fully developed, the assets of the Fund which are traded in such markets and which have been entrusted to sub-custodians, in circumstances where the use of such sub-custodians is necessary, may be exposed to risk in circumstances whereby the Depositary would have no liability. Investors should refer to the section of the Prospectus headed "The Depositary" for further information regarding the scope of the Depositary's liability in circumstances where it has appointed sub-custodians.

China A-Shares Market

Investing in the securities markets in the PRC is subject to the risks of investing in emerging markets generally and the risks specific to the PRC market. For more than 50 years, the central government of the PRC has adopted a planned economic system. Since 1978, the PRC government has implemented economic reform measures which emphasise decentralisation and the utilisation of market forces in the development of the PRC economy. Such reforms have resulted in significant economic growth and social progress. Many of the PRC economic reforms are unprecedented or experimental and are subject to adjustment and modification, and such adjustment and modification may not always have a positive effect on foreign investment in joint stock companies in the PRC or in listed securities such as China A-Shares.

The choice of China A-Shares issues which may be available to the Fund may be limited as compared with the choice available in other markets. There may also be a lower level of liquidity in the PRC China A-Share market, which is relatively smaller in terms of both combined total market value and the number of China A-Shares which are available for investment as compare with other markets. This could potentially lead to severe price volatility. The national regulatory and legal framework for capital markets and joint stock companies in the PRC is still developing when compared with those of developed countries. Currently, joint stock companies with listed China A-Shares are undergoing split-share structure reform to convert state owned shares or legal person shares into transferable shares with the intention to increase liquidity of China A-Shares. However, the effects of such reform on the China A-Share market as a whole remain to be seen. PRC companies are required to follow PRC accounting standards and practice which, to a certain extent, follow international accounting standards. However, there may be significant differences between financial statements prepared by accountants following PRC accounting standards and practice and those prepared in accordance with international accounting standards. Both the Shanghai and Shenzhen securities markets are in the process of development and change. This may lead to trading volatility, difficulty in the settlement and recording of transactions and difficulty in interpreting and applying the relevant regulations. Investments in the PRC will be sensitive to any significant change in political, social or economic policy in the PRC. Such sensitivity may, for the reasons specified above, adversely affect the capital growth and thus the performance of these investments. The PRC government's control of currency conversion and future movements in exchange rates may adversely affect the operations and financial results of the companies invested in by the Fund. In light of the above mentioned factors, the price of China A-Shares may fall significantly in certain circumstances.

Stock Connect Risk Factors

There are number of restrictions that apply to Stock Connect trading that could affect the Fund's investment and returns:

Suspension Risk - both the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong (SEHK) and Shanghai Stock Exchange (SSE) reserve the right to suspend trading if necessary for ensuring an orderly and fair market and managing risks prudently which could adversely affect the Funds ability to access the PRC market.

Differences in Trading Day - investors should be aware that the Stock Connect will only operate on days when both PRC and Hong Kong markets are open for trading and when banks in both markets are open on the corresponding settlement days. The Fund may, therefore, be subject to a risk of price fluctuations in China A-Shares in respect of the period during which Stock Connect is not trading.

Clearing and Settlement Risk - the Hong Kong Securities Clearing Company Limited (HKSCC) and China Securities Depositary and Clearing Corporation Limited (ChinaClear) have established clearing links and each is a participant of each other to facilitate clearing and settlement of cross-boundary trades. ChinaClear has established a risk management framework and measures that are approved and supervised by the China Securities Regulatory Commission. The chances of ChinaClear default are considered to be remote. Should the remote event of ChinaClear default occur and ChinaClear be declared as a defaulter, HKSCC will in good faith, seek recovery of the outstanding stocks and monies from ChinaClear through available legal channels or through ChinaClear's liquidation. In that event, the Fund may suffer delay in the recovery process or may not be able to fully recover its losses from ChinaClear.

Regulatory Risk - the current regulations relating to Stock Connect are untested and there is no certainty as to how they will be applied. Moreover, the current regulations are subject to change. There can be no assurance that the Stock Connect will not be abolished. The Fund may be adversely affected as a result of these changes.

Legal/Beneficial Ownership - where shares are purchased through Stock Connect, the Fund would only have a contractual claim against HKSCC for the rights and interests in such shares. The Fund does not have any proprietary rights. Technically, as the PRC legal system does not recognise the concept of beneficial ownership, the PRC authorities recognise HKSCC as the legal owner of such shares and not the Fund. Because Stock Connect is in its early stages, additional developments are likely. It is unclear whether or how such developments may affect a Fund's investments or returns. Additionally, the application and interpretation of the laws and regulations of Hong Kong and the PRC are uncertain, as are the rules, policies and guidelines published or applied by relevant regulators and exchanges in respect of the Stock Connect program. These may have a negative impact on the Fund's investments and returns.

Operational Risk - the Stock Connect provides a new channel for investors from Hong Kong and overseas to access the PRC's stock market directly. Market participants are able to participate in this programme subject to meeting certain information technology capacity, risk management and other requirements as may be specified by the relevant exchange and/or clearing house. Market participants may need to address issues arising from these differences (as well as the fact that the securities regime and legal systems of the PRC and Hong Kong differ significantly) on an ongoing basis.

Front-end Monitoring Risk - PRC regulations require that before an investor sells any share, there should be sufficient shares in the account; otherwise SSE will reject the sell order concerned. SEHK will carry out pre-trade checking on China A-Shares sell orders of its participants (i.e. the stock brokers) to ensure there is no over-selling.

Other Risks

There are also other risks associated with investment in Emerging Markets. Such risks include a potentially low level of investor protection; poor or opaque corporate governance; legislative risk (that laws may be changed with retrospective and/or immediate effect); and political risk (that the interpretation or method of enforcement of laws may be changed with a consequent and adverse effect on the Fund).

SUBSCRIPTIONS

Prior to an initial application for Shares being made, an account must be opened with the Administrator in accordance with the process outlined in the Prospectus. A prospective investor's account number must be specified on all subscription forms.

Applicants must subscribe the Minimum Subscription Amount of the relevant share class (in the case of an applicant's first subscription into the Fund) but, in the case of a Shareholder applying for further Shares in that particular share class, there is no subsequent minimum subscription.

Once the Administrator has provided confirmation of an account number to a prospective investor, applications for Shares may be made by electronic means, facsimile or alternatively by phone dealing to the Administrator or the Investment Manager/UK Facilities Agent (for onward transmission to the Administrator) to be received at their respective business addresses by no later than 12 noon (Dublin time) on the Subscription Date on which the Shares are to be issued. Applications not received, or incorrectly completed applications received by this time, shall be held over and applied on the next following Subscription Date or until such time as properly completed Subscription Documents received by the Administrator or the Investment Manager/UK Facilities Agent (in each case, the completed Subscription Documents must be received no later than 12 noon (Dublin time) on the date on which it is processed). Subscription monies net of all bank charges, should be paid to the account specified in the Subscription Documents (or such other account specified by the Administrator) so as to be received by no later than the cut-off time set out in

the application form on the third Business Day after the relevant Subscription Date, or such longer timeframe as the Directors may decide.

REDEMPTIONS

Requests for redemption may be made by electronic means, facsimile or alternatively by phone dealing to the Administrator or the Investment Manager/UK Facilities Agent (for onward transmission to the Administrator) on a completed redemption request form by no later than 12 noon (Dublin time) on the Redemption Date on which the Shares are to be redeemed. Redemption request forms not received by this time shall be held over and applied on the next following Redemption Date (provided, however, that the redemption request is received no later than 12 noon (Dublin time) on the date on which it is processed). Payment of redemption monies will normally be made by telegraphic transfer to the account of the redeeming Shareholder as detailed on the redemption request form, at the risk and expense of the Shareholder within three Business Days from the date on which redemption is to take place. No payments to third parties will be effected. No redemption payments will be made until the relevant subscription monies and the Subscription Documents are received from a Shareholder and all the necessary documentation (including anti-money laundering documentation) has been received and accepted by the Administrator and all antimoney laundering procedures have been completed. Redemption proceeds can be paid on receipt of instructions by electronic means, facsimile or alternatively by phone dealing where such payment is made into the account specified by the Shareholder in the Subscription Documents submitted. If payment details are not supplied in the Subscription Documents submitted by the Shareholder or there are any amendments to the payment details, these must be supplied to the Administrator, by electronic means, facsimile or alternatively by phone dealing, by the Shareholder prior to the release of redemption payments.

Currency conversion will take place on subscription, redemption, switching and distributions at prevailing exchange rates. The value of a particular class of Shares will be subject to exchange rate risk in relation to the base currency of the Fund.

ESTABLISHMENT EXPENSES

The fees and expenses incurred in connection with the establishment of the Fund, the preparation and publication of the Prospectus and all legal costs and out-of-pocket expenses related thereto are not expected to exceed €15,000. Such expenses will be amortised on a straight line basis in the accounts of the ICAV over the first 60 months of the Fund's operations. While this is not in accordance with applicable accounting standards generally accepted in Ireland and the United Kingdom, and may result in the audit opinion on the annual report being qualified in this regard, the Directors believe that such amortisation would be fair and equitable to investors.

Further charges and expenses of the Fund are set out in the "Fees and Expenses" section of the Prospectus. The charges and expenses apply to the Fund, save as set out above.

Section II: Sterling B Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Minimum Subscription Amount" means £1,000 or such other amount as the Directors may in their

absolute discretion determine; and

"Sterling B Shares" means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated in

Sterling and which are intended for purchase by investors who

can invest the Minimum Subscription Amount as stated herein.

Section II: Sterling B Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. Where the amount subscribed for Sterling B Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of Sterling B Shares, fractions of Sterling B Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Fund will pay the Investment Manager a fee of 1.50% per annum of the Net Asset Value of the Sterling B Shares (before any accrual for the Performance Fee) as of the relevant Valuation Date. The investment management fee accrues daily and is payable monthly in arrears (and pro rata for lesser periods). The Investment Manager shall be responsible for and shall discharge all of the out-of-pocket expenses suffered or incurred by the Investment Manager in the performance of its duties under the investment management agreement.

Performance Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Investment Manager is also entitled to receive a performance-related fee (the "**Performance Fee**").

The Performance Fee will be calculated from the outperformance of the Index by each share class using the methodology set out below. The Performance Fee is calculated separately for each share class and is payable annually in arrears. The Performance Fee can therefore vary between share classes.

Details of past performance against the Index will be set out in the key investor information document and shall be available from the Manager or the Investment Manager upon request.

Performance Period

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued daily in respect of each calendar year ending on the last Business Day in December (the "**Performance Period**"), save in circumstances whereby a period of less than 12 months has elapsed since the creation of such Share Class, in which case the Performance Period shall end on the last Business Day of the following calendar year. The first Performance Period for which this methodology will apply is the Performance Period commencing on the first Business Day in January 2022 and ending on the last Business Day in December 2022. Any underperformance from previous Performance Periods will be carried forward and included in this Performance Fee calculation.

Performance Fee Calculation

The amount of the Performance Fee payable in respect of each share class is a Sterling amount equal to 15% of the excess of the Net Asset Value over the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of a share class.

The "Index Adjusted Net Asset Value" of a share class is the Net Asset Value of the share class as at the end of the last Performance Period after which a Performance Fee was paid (or if no Performance Fee has yet been paid, the initial offer price multiplied by the number of class shares issued at the end of the Initial Offer Period) adjusted on each Dealing Day by the value of any subscriptions or reduced pro rata by the value of redemptions and reduced by the value of any dividend distributions (where relevant) and adjusted by the compounded daily return of the Index over the course of the Performance Period. The daily return of the Index will be calculated in the currency of each share class (if the share class is not a hedged share class) or in the hedged currency where it is a hedged share class.

In the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

If at the end of the relevant Performance Period, the performance of the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value, the Performance Fee shall be equal in aggregate to 15% of the amount by which the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of the relevant share class as at the end of the relevant Performance Period. For the avoidance of doubt, this means the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return over the Index rather than any absolute return over the Net Asset Value.

The use of an Index Adjusted Net Asset Value ensures that Shareholders will not be charged a Performance Fee until any previous shortfalls relative to the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value are recovered. However, the contribution of

Section II: Sterling B Shares

different Shareholders to that Performance Fee will vary depending on the relative amounts of under- and overperformance during their periods of share ownership.

It also means that the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return of the Net Asset Value against the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value and that a Performance Fee will be payable if the Net Asset Value has outperformed the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value during the Performance Period even where the Net Asset Value has decreased. A worked example of how the Performance Fee will be calculated during a Performance Period including this situation is set out in the Appendix to this supplement.

Any excess performance will be calculated net of all costs including any Performance Fee already accrued in the Performance Period.

Timing

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrue on each Dealing Day and become payable to the Investment Manager on the last Business Day in December each year. The Performance Fee will be paid annually in arrears in or about the third week of January. The amount of the Performance Fee is calculated by the Administrator and the calculation is verified by the Depositary prior to payment. The Performance Fee in respect of any shares redeemed in a period of outperformance during a Performance Period and for which a share of the Performance Fee was crystallised at the point of redemption will be paid on a quarterly basis.

Warnings

The Performance Fee is based on net realised and net unrealised gains and losses at the end of the Performance Period and as a result, the Performance Fee may be paid on unrealised gains that may never subsequently be realised.

As stated, in the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

The Index is intended solely for the purposes of calculating the Performance Fee. There can be no assurance that the performance of the Fund shall exceed the Index and the Investment Manager shall not be liable solely for the failure of the Fund to generate returns in excess of the Index.

Section III: Euro B Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Euro B Shares" means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated in Euro and which are intended for purchase by investors who can

invest the Minimum Subscription Amount as stated herein; and

"Minimum Subscription Amount" means £1,000 (or the Euro equivalent) or such other amount as

the Directors may in their absolute discretion determine.

Section III: Euro B Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. Where the amount subscribed for Euro B Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of Euro B Shares, fractions of Euro B Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Fund will pay the Investment Manager a fee of 1.50% per annum of the Net Asset Value of the Euro B Shares (before any accrual for the Performance Fee) as of the relevant Valuation Date. The investment management fee accrues daily and is payable monthly in arrears (and pro rata for lesser periods). The Investment Manager shall be responsible for and shall discharge all of the out-of-pocket expenses suffered or incurred by the Investment Manager in the performance of its duties under the investment management agreement.

Performance Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Investment Manager is also entitled to receive a performance-related fee (the "Performance Fee").

The Performance Fee will be calculated from the outperformance of the Index by each share class using the methodology set out below. The Performance Fee is calculated separately for each share class and is payable annually in arrears. The Performance Fee can therefore vary between share classes.

Details of past performance against the Index will be set out in the key investor information document and shall be available from the Manager or the Investment Manager upon request.

Performance Period

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued daily in respect of each calendar year ending on the last Business Day in December (the "**Performance Period**"), save in circumstances whereby a period of less than 12 months has elapsed since the creation of such Share Class, in which case the Performance Period shall end on the last Business Day of the following calendar year. The first Performance Period for which this methodology will apply is the Performance Period commencing on the first Business Day in January 2022 and ending on the last Business Day in December 2022. Any underperformance from previous Performance Periods will be carried forward and included in this Performance Fee calculation.

Performance Fee Calculation

The amount of the Performance Fee payable in respect of each share class is a Sterling amount equal to 15% of the excess of the Net Asset Value over the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of a share class.

The "Index Adjusted Net Asset Value" of a share class is the Net Asset Value of the share class as at the end of the last Performance Period after which a Performance Fee was paid (or if no Performance Fee has yet been paid, the initial offer price multiplied by the number of class shares issued at the end of the Initial Offer Period) adjusted on each Dealing Day by the value of any subscriptions or reduced pro rata by the value of redemptions and reduced by the value of any dividend distributions (where relevant) and adjusted by the compounded daily return of the Index over the course of the Performance Period. The daily return of the Index will be calculated in the currency of each share class (if the share class is not a hedged share class) or in the hedged currency where it is a hedged share class.

In the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

If at the end of the relevant Performance Period, the performance of the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value, the Performance Fee shall be equal in aggregate to 15% of the amount by which the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of the relevant share class as at the end of the relevant Performance Period. For the avoidance of doubt, this means the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return over the Index rather than any absolute return over the Net Asset Value.

The use of an Index Adjusted Net Asset Value ensures that Shareholders will not be charged a Performance Fee until any previous shortfalls relative to the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value are recovered. However, the contribution of

Section III: Euro B Shares

different Shareholders to that Performance Fee will vary depending on the relative amounts of under- and overperformance during their periods of share ownership.

It also means that the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return of the Net Asset Value against the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value and that a Performance Fee will be payable if the Net Asset Value has outperformed the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value during the Performance Period even where the Net Asset Value has decreased. A worked example of how the Performance Fee will be calculated during a Performance Period including this situation is set out in the Appendix to this supplement.

Any excess performance will be calculated net of all costs including any Performance Fee already accrued in the Performance Period.

Timing

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrue on each Dealing Day and become payable to the Investment Manager on the last Business Day in December each year. The Performance Fee will be paid annually in arrears in or about the third week of January. The amount of the Performance Fee is calculated by the Administrator and the calculation is verified by the Depositary prior to payment. The Performance Fee in respect of any shares redeemed in a period of outperformance during a Performance Period and for which a share of the Performance Fee was crystallised at the point of redemption will be paid on a quarterly basis.

Warnings

The Performance Fee is based on net realised and net unrealised gains and losses at the end of the Performance Period and as a result, the Performance Fee may be paid on unrealised gains that may never subsequently be realised.

As stated, in the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

The Index is intended solely for the purposes of calculating the Performance Fee. There can be no assurance that the performance of the Fund shall exceed the Index and the Investment Manager shall not be liable solely for the failure of the Fund to generate returns in excess of the Index..

Section IV: US Dollar B Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"US Dollar B Shares" means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated in

US Dollar and which are intended for purchase by investors who can invest the Minimum Subscription Amount as stated herein;

and

"Minimum Subscription Amount" means £1,000 (or the US Dollar equivalent) or such other amount

as the Directors may in their absolute discretion determine.

Section IV: US Dollar B Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. Where the amount subscribed for US Dollar B Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of US Dollar B Shares, fractions of US Dollar B Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Fund will pay the Investment Manager a fee of 1.50% per annum of the Net Asset Value of the US Dollar B Shares (before any accrual for the Performance Fee) as of the relevant Valuation Date. The investment management fee accrues daily and is payable monthly in arrears (and pro rata for lesser periods). The Investment Manager shall be responsible for and shall discharge all of the out-of-pocket expenses suffered or incurred by the Investment Manager in the performance of its duties under the investment management agreement.

Performance Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Investment Manager is also entitled to receive a performance-related fee (the "**Performance Fee**").

The Performance Fee will be calculated from the outperformance of the Index by each share class using the methodology set out below. The Performance Fee is calculated separately for each share class and is payable annually in arrears. The Performance Fee can therefore vary between share classes.

Details of past performance against the Index will be set out in the key investor information document and shall be available from the Manager or the Investment Manager upon request.

Performance Period

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued daily in respect of each calendar year ending on the last Business Day in December (the "**Performance Period**"), save in circumstances whereby a period of less than 12 months has elapsed since the creation of such Share Class, in which case the Performance Period shall end on the last Business Day of the following calendar year. The first Performance Period for which this methodology will apply is the Performance Period commencing on the first Business Day in January 2022 and ending on the last Business Day in December 2022. Any underperformance from previous Performance Periods will be carried forward and included in this Performance Fee calculation.

Performance Fee Calculation

The amount of the Performance Fee payable in respect of each share class is a Sterling amount equal to 15% of the excess of the Net Asset Value over the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of a share class.

The "Index Adjusted Net Asset Value" of a share class is the Net Asset Value of the share class as at the end of the last Performance Period after which a Performance Fee was paid (or if no Performance Fee has yet been paid, the initial offer price multiplied by the number of class shares issued at the end of the Initial Offer Period) adjusted on each Dealing Day by the value of any subscriptions or reduced pro rata by the value of redemptions and reduced by the value of any dividend distributions (where relevant) and adjusted by the compounded daily return of the Index over the course of the Performance Period. The daily return of the Index will be calculated in the currency of each share class (if the share class is not a hedged share class) or in the hedged currency where it is a hedged share class.

In the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

If at the end of the relevant Performance Period, the performance of the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value, the Performance Fee shall be equal in aggregate to 15% of the amount by which the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of the relevant share class as at the end of the relevant Performance Period. For the avoidance of doubt, this means the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return over the Index rather than any absolute return over the Net Asset Value.

The use of an Index Adjusted Net Asset Value ensures that Shareholders will not be charged a Performance Fee until any previous shortfalls relative to the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value are recovered. However, the contribution of

Section IV: US Dollar B Shares

different Shareholders to that Performance Fee will vary depending on the relative amounts of under- and overperformance during their periods of share ownership.

It also means that the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return of the Net Asset Value against the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value and that a Performance Fee will be payable if the Net Asset Value has outperformed the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value during the Performance Period even where the Net Asset Value has decreased. A worked example of how the Performance Fee will be calculated during a Performance Period including this situation is set out in the Appendix to this supplement.

Any excess performance will be calculated net of all costs including any Performance Fee already accrued in the Performance Period.

Timing

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrue on each Dealing Day and become payable to the Investment Manager on the last Business Day in December each year. The Performance Fee will be paid annually in arrears in or about the third week of January. The amount of the Performance Fee is calculated by the Administrator and the calculation is verified by the Depositary prior to payment. The Performance Fee in respect of any shares redeemed in a period of outperformance during a Performance Period and for which a share of the Performance Fee was crystallised at the point of redemption will be paid on a quarterly basis.

Warnings

The Performance Fee is based on net realised and net unrealised gains and losses at the end of the Performance Period and as a result, the Performance Fee may be paid on unrealised gains that may never subsequently be realised.

As stated, in the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

The Index is intended solely for the purposes of calculating the Performance Fee. There can be no assurance that the performance of the Fund shall exceed the Index and the Investment Manager shall not be liable solely for the failure of the Fund to generate returns in excess of the Index.

Section V: Sterling A Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Minimum Subscription Amount" means £1,000 or its foreign currency equivalent or such other

amount as the Directors may in their absolute discretion

determine; and

"Sterling A Shares" means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated in

Sterling and which are intended for purchase primarily by institutions or individuals who can invest the Minimum

Subscription Amount as stated herein.

Section V: Sterling A Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. Where the amount subscribed for Sterling A Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of Sterling A Shares, fractions of Sterling A Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Fund will pay the Investment Manager a fee of 0.90% per annum of the Net Asset Value of the Sterling A Shares as of the relevant Valuation Date. The investment management fee accrues daily and is payable monthly in arrears (and pro rata for lesser periods). The Investment Manager shall be responsible for and shall discharge all of the out-of-pocket expenses suffered or incurred by the Investment Manager in the performance of its duties under the investment management agreement.

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Euro A Shares" means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated in

Euro and which are intended for purchase primarily by institutions or individuals who can invest the Minimum

Subscription Amount as stated herein; and

"Minimum Subscription Amount" means £1,000 or its foreign currency equivalent or such other

amount as the Directors may in their absolute discretion

determine.

Section VI: Euro A Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. Where the amount subscribed for Euro A Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of Euro A Shares, fractions of Euro A Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Fund will pay the Investment Manager a fee of 0.90% per annum of the Net Asset Value of the Euro A Shares as of the relevant Valuation Date. The investment management fee accrues daily and is payable monthly in arrears (and pro rata for lesser periods). The Investment Manager shall be responsible for and shall discharge all of the out-of-pocket expenses suffered or incurred by the Investment Manager in the performance of its duties under the investment management agreement.

Section VII: US Dollar A Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"US Dollar A Shares" n

means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated in US Dollar and which are intended for purchase primarily by institutions or individuals who can invest the Minimum

Subscription Amount as stated herein; and

"Minimum Subscription Amount"

means £1,000 or its foreign currency equivalent or such other amount as the Directors may in their absolute discretion

determine.

Section VII: US Dollar A Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. Where the amount subscribed for US Dollar A Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of US Dollar A Shares, fractions of US Dollar A Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Fund will pay the Investment Manager a fee of 0.90% per annum of the Net Asset Value of the US Dollar A Shares as of the relevant Valuation Date. The investment management fee accrues daily and is payable monthly in arrears (and pro rata for lesser periods). The Investment Manager shall be responsible for and shall discharge all of the out-of-pocket expenses suffered or incurred by the Investment Manager in the performance of its duties under the investment management agreement.

Section VIII: Sterling Y Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Minimum Subscription Amount"

means £1,000 or such other amount as the Directors may in their absolute discretion determine; and

"Sterling Y Shares"

means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated in Sterling and which are intended for purchase primarily by institutions or individuals who can invest the Minimum Subscription Amount as stated herein and who have a separate fee agreement in place with the Investment Manager.

Section VIII: Sterling Y Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. It is not expected that any subscription fee will be payable on the Sterling Y Shares. Where the amount subscribed for Sterling Y Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of Sterling Y Shares, fractions of Sterling Y Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Fund will pay the Investment Manager a fee of 0.75% per annum of the Net Asset Value of the Sterling Y Shares (before any accrual for the Performance Fee) as of the relevant Valuation Date. The investment management fee accrues daily and is payable monthly in arrears (and pro rata for lesser periods). The Investment Manager shall be responsible for and shall discharge all of the out-of-pocket expenses suffered or incurred by the Investment Manager in the performance of its duties under the investment management agreement.

Performance Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Investment Manager is also entitled to receive a performance-related fee (the "Performance Fee").

The Performance Fee will be calculated from the outperformance of the Index by each share class using the methodology set out below. The Performance Fee is calculated separately for each share class and is payable annually in arrears. The Performance Fee can therefore vary between share classes.

Details of past performance against the Index will be set out in the key investor information document and shall be available from the Manager or the Investment Manager upon request.

Performance Period

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued daily in respect of each calendar year ending on the last Business Day in December (the "**Performance Period**"), save in circumstances whereby a period of less than 12 months has elapsed since the creation of such Share Class, in which case the Performance Period shall end on the last Business Day of the following calendar year. The first Performance Period for which this methodology will apply is the Performance Period commencing on the first Business Day in January 2022 and ending on the last Business Day in December 2022. Any underperformance from previous Performance Periods will be carried forward and included in this Performance Fee calculation.

Performance Fee Calculation

The amount of the Performance Fee payable in respect of each share class is a Sterling amount equal to 15% of the excess of the Net Asset Value over the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of a share class.

The "Index Adjusted Net Asset Value" of a share class is the Net Asset Value of the share class as at the end of the last Performance Period after which a Performance Fee was paid (or if no Performance Fee has yet been paid, the initial offer price multiplied by the number of class shares issued at the end of the Initial Offer Period) adjusted on each Dealing Day by the value of any subscriptions or reduced pro rata by the value of redemptions and reduced by the value of any dividend distributions (where relevant) and adjusted by the compounded daily return of the Index over the course of the Performance Period. The daily return of the Index will be calculated in the currency of each share class (if the share class is not a hedged share class) or in the hedged currency where it is a hedged share class.

In the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

If at the end of the relevant Performance Period, the performance of the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value, the Performance Fee shall be equal in aggregate to 15% of the amount by which the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of the relevant share class as at the end of the relevant Performance Period. For the avoidance of doubt, this means the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return over the Index rather than any absolute return over the Net Asset Value.

The use of an Index Adjusted Net Asset Value ensures that Shareholders will not be charged a Performance Fee until any previous shortfalls relative to the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value are recovered. However, the contribution of

Section VIII: Sterling Y Shares

different Shareholders to that Performance Fee will vary depending on the relative amounts of under- and overperformance during their periods of share ownership.

It also means that the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return of the Net Asset Value against the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value and that a Performance Fee will be payable if the Net Asset Value has outperformed the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value during the Performance Period even where the Net Asset Value has decreased. A worked example of how the Performance Fee will be calculated during a Performance Period including this situation is set out in the Appendix to this supplement.

Any excess performance will be calculated net of all costs including any Performance Fee already accrued in the Performance Period.

Timing

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrue on each Dealing Day and become payable to the Investment Manager on the last Business Day in December each year. The Performance Fee will be paid annually in arrears in or about the third week of January. The amount of the Performance Fee is calculated by the Administrator and the calculation is verified by the Depositary prior to payment. The Performance Fee in respect of any shares redeemed in a period of outperformance during a Performance Period and for which a share of the Performance Fee was crystallised at the point of redemption will be paid on a quarterly basis.

Warnings

The Performance Fee is based on net realised and net unrealised gains and losses at the end of the Performance Period and as a result, the Performance Fee may be paid on unrealised gains that may never subsequently be realised.

As stated, in the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

The Index is intended solely for the purposes of calculating the Performance Fee. There can be no assurance that the performance of the Fund shall exceed the Index and the Investment Manager shall not be liable solely for the failure of the Fund to generate returns in excess of the Index.

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Minimum Subscription Amount"

means £1,000 (or its US Dollar equivalent) or such other amount as the Directors may in their absolute discretion determine; and

"US Dollar Y Shares"

means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated in US Dollars and which are intended for purchase primarily by institutions or individuals who can invest the Minimum Subscription Amount as stated herein and who have a separate fee agreement in place with the Investment Manager.

Section IX: US Dollar Y Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. It is not expected that any subscription fee will be payable on the US Dollar Y Shares. Where the amount subscribed for US Dollar Y Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of US Dollar Y Shares, fractions of US Dollar Y Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Fund will pay the Investment Manager a fee of 0.75% per annum of the Net Asset Value of the US Dollar Y Shares (before any accrual for the Performance Fee) as of the relevant Valuation Date. The investment management fee accrues daily and is payable monthly in arrears (and pro rata for lesser periods). The Investment Manager shall be responsible for and shall discharge all of the out-of-pocket expenses suffered or incurred by the Investment Manager in the performance of its duties under the investment management agreement.

Performance Fee

Under the provisions of the investment management agreement, the Investment Manager is also entitled to receive a performance-related fee (the "Performance Fee").

The Performance Fee will be calculated from the outperformance of the Index by each share class using the methodology set out below. The Performance Fee is calculated separately for each share class and is payable annually in arrears. The Performance Fee can therefore vary between share classes.

Details of past performance against the Index will be set out in the key investor information document and shall be available from the Manager or the Investment Manager upon request.

Performance Period

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrued daily in respect of each calendar year ending on the last Business Day in December (the "**Performance Period**"), save in circumstances whereby a period of less than 12 months has elapsed since the creation of such Share Class, in which case the Performance Period shall end on the last Business Day of the following calendar year. The first Performance Period for which this methodology will apply is the Performance Period commencing on the first Business Day in January 2022 and ending on the last Business Day in December 2022. Any underperformance from previous Performance Periods will be carried forward and included in this Performance Fee calculation.

Performance Fee Calculation

The amount of the Performance Fee payable in respect of each share class is a Sterling amount equal to 15% of the excess of the Net Asset Value over the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of a share class.

The "Index Adjusted Net Asset Value" of a share class is the Net Asset Value of the share class as at the end of the last Performance Period after which a Performance Fee was paid (or if no Performance Fee has yet been paid, the initial offer price multiplied by the number of class shares issued at the end of the Initial Offer Period) adjusted on each Dealing Day by the value of any subscriptions or reduced pro rata by the value of redemptions and reduced by the value of any dividend distributions (where relevant) and adjusted by the compounded daily return of the Index over the course of the Performance Period. The daily return of the Index will be calculated in the currency of each share class (if the share class is not a hedged share class) or in the hedged currency where it is a hedged share class.

In the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

If at the end of the relevant Performance Period, the performance of the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value, the Performance Fee shall be equal in aggregate to 15% of the amount by which the Net Asset Value exceeds the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of the relevant share class as at the end of the relevant Performance Period. For the avoidance of doubt, this means the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return over the Index rather than any absolute return over the Net Asset Value.

The use of an Index Adjusted Net Asset Value ensures that Shareholders will not be charged a Performance Fee until any previous shortfalls relative to the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value are recovered. However, the contribution of

Section IX: US Dollar Y Shares

different Shareholders to that Performance Fee will vary depending on the relative amounts of under- and overperformance during their periods of share ownership.

It also means that the Performance Fee will be payable on the relative return of the Net Asset Value against the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value and that a Performance Fee will be payable if the Net Asset Value has outperformed the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value during the Performance Period even where the Net Asset Value has decreased. A worked example of how the Performance Fee will be calculated during a Performance Period including this situation is set out in the Appendix to this supplement.

Any excess performance will be calculated net of all costs including any Performance Fee already accrued in the Performance Period.

Timing

The Performance Fee will be calculated and accrue on each Dealing Day and become payable to the Investment Manager on the last Business Day in December each year. The Performance Fee will be paid annually in arrears in or about the third week of January. The amount of the Performance Fee is calculated by the Administrator and the calculation is verified by the Depositary prior to payment. The Performance Fee in respect of any shares redeemed in a period of outperformance during a Performance Period and for which a share of the Performance Fee was crystallised at the point of redemption will be paid on a quarterly basis.

Warnings

The Performance Fee is based on net realised and net unrealised gains and losses at the end of the Performance Period and as a result, the Performance Fee may be paid on unrealised gains that may never subsequently be realised.

As stated, in the event that a Shareholder redeems during a Performance Period, any performance fee accrued up until the time of their redemption will be payable on a pro rata basis. Therefore, it is possible a Performance Fee may be paid even though at the end of the Performance Period the Net Asset Value has fallen back below the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value.

The Index is intended solely for the purposes of calculating the Performance Fee. There can be no assurance that the performance of the Fund shall exceed the Index and the Investment Manager shall not be liable solely for the failure of the Fund to generate returns in excess of the Index.

Section X: Sterling Z Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Minimum Subscription Amount" means £25,000,000 or its foreign currency equivalent or such

other amount as the Directors may in their absolute discretion

determine; and

"Sterling Z Shares" means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated

in Sterling and which are intended for purchase primarily by institutions or individuals who can invest the Minimum Subscription Amount as stated herein and who have a separate

fee agreement in place with the Investment Manager.

Section X: Sterling Z Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. It is not expected that any subscription fee will be payable on the Sterling Z Shares. Where the amount subscribed for Sterling Z Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of Sterling Z Shares, fractions of Sterling Z Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

The Investment Management Fee will be negotiated separately with the Investment Manager and not charged to the Fund.

Performance Fee

The Performance Fee will be negotiated separately with the Investment Manager and not charged to the Fund.

Section XI: Australian Dollar Z Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Minimum Subscription Amount" means £25,000,000 (or its Australian Dollar equivalent) or such

other amount as the Directors may in their absolute discretion

determine; and

"Australian Dollar Z Shares" means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated

in Australian Dollars and which are intended for purchase primarily by institutions or individuals who can invest the Minimum Subscription Amount as stated herein and who have a separate fee agreement in place with the Investment Manager.

Section XI: Australian Dollar Z Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. It is not expected that any subscription fee will be payable on the Australian Dollar Z Shares. Where the amount subscribed for Australian Dollar Z Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of Australian Dollar Z Shares, fractions of Australian Dollar Z Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

The Investment Management Fee will be negotiated separately with the Investment Manager and not charged to the Fund.

Performance Fee

The Performance Fee will be negotiated separately with the Investment Manager and not charged to the Fund.

Section XII: Canadian Dollar Z Shares

DEFINITIONS

The following definitions apply throughout this section of the Supplement unless the context requires otherwise:

"Minimum Subscription Amount" means £25,000,000 (or its Canadian Dollar equivalent) or such

other amount as the Directors may in their absolute discretion

determine; and

"Canadian Dollar Z Shares" means the class of Shares in the Fund, which are denominated

in Canadian Dollars and which are intended for purchase primarily by institutions or individuals who can invest the Minimum Subscription Amount as stated herein and who have a separate fee agreement in place with the Investment Manager.

Section XII: Canadian Dollar Z Shares

The Directors may, in their absolute discretion, charge a subscription fee, payable to the Investment Manager, of up to 5% of the gross cash amount subscribed. It is not expected that any subscription fee will be payable on the Canadian Dollar Z Shares. Where the amount subscribed for Canadian Dollar Z Shares is not equivalent to an exact number of Canadian Dollar Z Shares, fractions of Canadian Dollar Z Shares may be issued rounded to the third decimal place.

Investment Management Fee

The Investment Management Fee will be negotiated separately with the Investment Manager and not charged to the Fund.

Performance Fee

The Performance Fee will be negotiated separately with the Investment Manager and not charged to the Fund.

Appendix

Performance Fee worked example

The example below is an illustration of how the Performance Fee works for an individual share class. Shareholders should note that the calculation methodology described in the section "Performance Fee" in this supplement uses the Net Asset Value and the Index Adjusted Net Asset Value of the share class as a whole to calculate the Performance Fee. However, the table below uses a share price (i.e. the total Net Asset Value divided by the number of shares in issue) for ease of comparison against the relevant Index.

Performance Period	NAV Per share	Index Adjusted Net Asset Value (" <u>IANAV</u> ") Per share	Performance Fee Payable	NAV Per share (after Performance Fee)	IANAV Per share at Start of New Performance Period		
Performance I	Period 1	I			1		
Start	10.00	10.00	0	10.00	10.00		
End	11.00	10.50	Yes. The NAV exceeds the IANAV therefore a Performance Fee of 15% * IANAV * (NAV/IANAV-1) = 0.075 is payable	10.925	10.925		
	Performance Period 2						
Start	10.925	10.925	0	10.925	10.925		
End	11.00	12.00	No. The NAV does not exceed the IANAV therefore no Performance Fee is payable	11.00	Because there was no Performance Fee payable at the end of Performance Period # 2 the IANAV continues at 12 at the start of Performance Period # 3		
Performance Period 3							
Start	11.00	12.00	0	11.00	12.00		
End	9.50	8.50	Yes. The NAV has fallen in value since the beginning of the Performance Period, however, the NAV still exceeds the IANAV at the end of the Performance Period and therefore a Performance Fee of 15% * IANAV * (NAV/IANAV-1) = 0.15 is payable	9.35	9.35		